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The meeting wo. gall.d tw grder at 3.15 g.m.

AGENDA ITEM 891 IMPLEMENTATION or THB PROGRAMME or ACTION FOR THB SBCOND DECADE TO
COMBAT RACISM AND RACIAL DISCRIMINATION (ggntinued) (A/44/240 and Corr.1,
A/44/409-S/20743 and Corr.1-2, A/44/S74, 575, 595, A/C.3/44/L.31 E/1989/42 and
Add.1-4)

AGENDA ITEM 1001 ELIMINATION OF ALL rORMS or RACIAL DISCRIMINATION (continued)
(l/44/10, 171, 190 and Corr.1, 238 and Corr.1, 240, 271 and Corr.1, 300, 310, 327,
330 and Corr.l, 336, 342, 346, 348, 360, A/44/3~5-E/1989/128, A/44/405, 409 and
Corr.1-2, 411, 412, 442, 593, 617, 618)

AGENDA ITEM 1051 IMPORTANCE or THB UNIVERSAL REALIZATION or THB RIGHT OF PEOPLES
TO SBLF-DETERMINATION AND or THE SPEEDY GRANTING OF INDEPENDENCE TO COLONIAL
COUNTRIES .~D PEOPLES rOR THE EFFECTIVE GUARANTEE AND OBSERVANCE OF HUMAN RIGHTS
(continue\1) (A,'44/526, 548)

1. Mr. BALLESTEROS (Special Rapporteur on the question of the use of
merc.naries), pursuant to General Assembly re.olution 43/107 of 8 December 1988 ana
Commi.sion on Human Rights resolution 1989/21, introduced the repor~ made a. part
of his mandate (A/44/526), for which he had managed to obtain up-to-date
information on situations that might impede the exerci.e ot the right ot people. to
self-dltermination and that involved proven mercenary activities. In compliance
with paragraph 14 of Commission on Human Right. r.solution 1989/21, he had
continued to develop further the position that merc.nary acts and mercenarism in
general were a means of violating human rights and thwarting the selt-determination
of peoples. In accordance with that same resolution, his reports had been made
available to the Ad Hog Commit~ee on the Drafting of an International Convention
against the Recruitment, Use, rinancing, and Training of Mercenaries, and he had
visited the United States in July 1989 in order to obtain documented information on
mercenary activities and seek the United States Government's point of view on
mercenary practices.

2. He had not received any new information on recent trouble spots where
mercenaries were active. On the contrary, in regions where thy existence of
mercenary activities had been noted, they had given way to a trend towards detente
and a search for peace accords. That was the case in Angola and Namibia, where the
United Nations wa& acting to guarantee the a~reements concluded to implement the
United Nations resolutions on the independence of Namibia as well as the tripartite
agreements to bring about peace between Angola and ~outh Africa and terminate the
internal Angolan conflict. With regard to the conflict in Central Americ~, the
continuing efforts of the five Central American Presidents had achieved a new
milestone in the meeting held in Tela (Honduras), the main objective of which had
been to adopt measures to achieve peace, development, co-operation and a stable and
pluralist democracy in all the countries of the region, as well as to demobilize
the resistance forces in the frontier drea between Nicaragua and Honduras and see
to the voluntary and peaceful repatriation of Nicaraguan nationals. The progress
of detente was increasingly apparent and no new complaints had been made of
mercenary activities against Nicaragua. However, detente and the desirable
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a~hi.vement of the qoal of p.ac. in both louthern Africa and C.ntral Am.rica must
not l.ad on. to think that the global dang.r of m.rc.narilm had automatically
disapp.ar.d.

3. In Nov.mb.r 1988, h. had r.c.tv.d communicationl from the Govarnment of
Maldiv•• confirming the m.rcenary nature of the aggr'llion again.t that c~untry and
providinq information on the cour.t proc.edings inltituted againlt the m.rcenari.s
arrelt.d and the mealur•• tak.n to pr.v~nt a r.currence of luch aqgr'llion. He had
b••n invit.d to vilit Maldiv'l to corroborate the participation of merc.naries ot
Tarnil oriqin and the vulnerability of Maldive. to .xt.rnal attack. K. hop.d to
make luch a vilit in the futur••

4. His vi.it to the Unit.d Statel had been prompted by the n.ed to ch.ck on
div.rs. r.portl pointinq to the .xistenc. of private organilationl actinq in United
Stat.1 t.rritory which off.red paid .mploym.nt to m.rc.nari.. for I.rvic. in
und.clar.d arm.d conflictl. K. had allo r.c.iv.d complaint. from the Gov.rnm.nt of
Nicaragua that fundinq grant.d by the Unit.d Stat•• Conqr••• to a••ilt the
Nicaraguan r'liltanc. had b.en us.d to r.cruit m.rc.nari... Durinq his vilit, h.
had 9ath.r.d .xt.nliv. information on the point of vi.w of the Unit.d Stat.1
Gov.rnm.nt and Conqrel' on the qU'ltion of m.rc.nary activiti.l, th.ir condemnation
and r,pudiation of th.m und.r the t.rml of articl. 47 of Additional Protocol I to
the G.n.va Conv.ntionl of 1949, and the nature and limit. of the a••iltance being
qiv.n to the Nicaraquan r.siltanc.. Th. vi.w pr.a.nt.d to him had b••n a clear
d.nial that the Unit.d Stat.s G~v.rnm.nt had anythinq to do with m.rc.nary
activiti'l in the r.qionl on the contrary, State D.partm.nt official. had endorled
the bipartilan aqrtement in the Unit.d States on lupportinq the Elquipulal 11 peace
plan in It••ntir.ty and pursuing national r.conciliation polici•• in Nicaraqua and
C.ntral Am.dca.

5. At the United Statel Congrell, he had b.en qiv.n the r.port of the Iran-Contra
Commilsion and the report of the Senate Subcommittee on Terrori,m, Narcotics and
International Op.rationl, in which referenC6 was made to the United Statel
aSliltance to the Nicaraguan reli.tance, to lituationl in which fundi had been
diverted and to "covert operation." for recruitinq and traininq mercenDries who had
lat.r participat.d in military activiti'l in the Nicaraguan conflict on the contra
lid.. Such r.fer.ncel and oth.rl had com. primarily from non-qov.rnm.ntal
organizations involv.d in human rightl qu.stion.. S.nlitive illue. were involv.d.
c.rtain aspects of which might go b.yond his mandat., and th.y includ.d activiti.s
such al drug trafficking, mon.y laund.ring and the r.cruitm.nt of m.rc.naries.
Th. documentation gathered would have to be studied in detail and lom.
lupplementary information might have to be obtained in order t~ determine the
actual facts and jUdge if they constituted violations of self-determination, the
ef~ective enjoyment of human rights and peace.

6. Even though the report had not dealt with the question, he expressed his
concern at the presence of active mercenaries in Colombia who were connect.d with
th. viol.nce unleashed by the bands of druq traffickers who wer. d'ltroying that
country. The events that had taken place deman~ed a rethinking of the legal
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fram.work that currently served to define mercenaries, ainc. the term "paid
••••••ins" seemed inadequ.t••nd the availa~le information •••med to indicate
rather that when international w.r sconarios were lacking, mercenary activities
Ihifted to other equally illegal and criminal activities. He was aware that
perhapl, .trictly .peaking, the matter f.ll out.id. his mandate, but h' could not
refrain from mentioning it because he thought he had a mor.l duty to point out how
dang.rous it was for human rights when mercenaries and drug traffickers formed a
criminal allociation

7. ~ AIOUAZE (Alqeria) said that the struggle again.t raci.m .nd racial
di.crimination, an es.ential element in the promotion of human right., had not
succeeded in eliminating the outrages wreaked on lome human being. by th.ir f.llow
being. becau.e of their r.ce. What the Unitod Nations had achieved in eradicatinq
r.cial ideologies and ~ractices hardly measured up to the ideal it had established
of universalizinCJ the principle of the unity and indiVisibility of humankind.
Racism .nd racial discrimination were curr.ntly appearing on the scene with renewed
vigour and there were many who held to a senl.less racial myth and who w.nt to
extrem.s of uncontrolled agqressiveness. Their attitude showed the great
vuln.rability of their victims, for whom daily life was often Iynonymous with
insecurity, if not viol.nc.. The ideal of universal brotherhood that had inspired
the founders of the United Nations made it a pr,sling need to mobilize action
against racist intolerance and aggr.ssion. Th. simple recognition that such
practicQs existed was in no way a justification of them, to take that attitude
wo~ld necessarily be to provoke non-compliance with the obligation imposed by
international law to promote human rights.

8. With ref.r.nc. to the situation of migrant workers and their families, who
.eemed to be th~ preferred tarqet of the partisans of racial supremacy, Algeria had
.lways condemned such detestable practices and con.idered that it was the
responsibility of the hOlt countries to guarantee a strict respect tor the human
riqhts, dignity an~ safety of their migrant workers.

9. In South Africa, that bastion ot institutionalized ra~ism, 26 million human
beings, or three qu~rters oi the population, were still battling to put an end to
the sub-human condition in which the proponents of aparthnid were tryinq to keep
them. A rejection of the racial policy pursued by South Africa was the only
appropriate response to the recent operations undertaken by that regimu to conceal
a de facto oppression by a system whose only future would b,a its dismRntling, which
was in the nature of a crime aqainst humanity and which conyti~utea the chief
obstacle to realizinq the aspirations of the South African majority.

10. In occupied Palestine, t.he widespread and systematic repression had ~ot been
able to quell the intifadahl the Palestinian people had shown that the only
possible outcome of its strugqle would be the exercise of its inalienable riqhts,
partiCUlarly the right to build its State in its liberated histo~ic homeland. The
Palestinian people, through the Palestine Liberation Orqanization (PLO), its sole
leqitimate representative, had made known the parameters for a just and lasting
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peace and would not accept any delay, since postponement would not help to achieve
peace in the Middle Eaot. Her ~eleqation reaffirmed that any movement towards
peace must neces.arily take into account all the aspirations of thv Palestinian
people and be within the context of an international peace conference in which the
PLO would participate on an equal footlnq.

11. The right of self-determination and independence was an essential
pre-condition for peoples to exercise their basic rights. In that r~qard,

reference should be made to the question of Western Sahara, in whose territory the
Saharan people continued to struggle in order to assert that essential riqht. The
Organilation of African Unity (OAU) and the United Nations were participatinq
jointly in the search for a peacefUl, just and lastinq settlement - an undertaking
that Algeria had supported and in which it fully co-operated. Algeria had welcomed
the fact that Morocco and the Frente POLISARIO had eccepted the proposals of the
current Chairman of OAU and of the Secretary-General of the United Nations for the
assertion of the national inalienable rights of the people of Western Sahara. It
allo welcomed the m.eting held early in 19a9 betweon His Majesty King Hassan 11 ot
Morocco and the leaders of the Frente POLISARIO and hoped that the King and the
Frente POLISARIO would continue the direct dialogue that they had begun. It was
clear that continuation of that dialoque c~uld only contribute towards the solution
to a conflict which impeded the achievement of a united Maghreb.

12. As to the question of Namibia, the imminent grantinq of independence to that
country demonstrated the inevitable outcome of the fight that oppr8sJed peoples
were waqing. In the final staqe of the independencu process, the international
community should ensure that Security Council resolution 435 (1978) was strictly
implemented and that the Namibian people could express their will freely in the
elections to be held in Novamber.

13. Ratifying human rights instruments was one way of helping to eliminate racism
and racial discrimination. In that regard, her dol.gation welcomed the fact that
there were 128 State. parties to the International Convention on the Elimination of
All Form. of Racial Discrimination, which meant that it was virtually a universal
instrument. However, to date the International Convention cn the Suppression and
Pu~ishment of the Crime of Apartheid had not been ratified bl' ~s many States as one
might have expected given the seriousneMs of that crime. it ~J difficult to
understand how some countries justified their failure to .atify that international
legal instrument, who.e objective was to strengthen the il&t6rnational nature of
human riqhts through the abolition of apartheid. Algeria, which was a party to the
two Conventions, hoped that the States which had not yet ratified them would do so.

14. For the past 10 years, Algeria had been participatil.~ in ~he preparation of a
draft international convention on the protection of th~ fights of all migrant
workers and their families. That instrument would inclUde measures to guarantee
international monitoring of the rights that it laid down and a consideration of
States' and individuals' claims concerning the violation of its provisions.
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15. It was disturbing to se. that the Committee for the Blimination of Racial
Discrimination continued to encounter obstacles arisin9 from the failure to fulfil
freely contracted financial obligations, which prevented it from carrying out its
mandate. Her delegation wished to state that it was fully available to seek a
solution enablin9 the Committee effectivaly to discharge its responsibilities.
A1geria had fulfilled ita financial obligations and submitted a report regularly to
that body. Moreover, it was amoug the States pdrties that had made the declaration
p~ovided for in article 14 of the International Convention on the Blimination of
All Forma of Racial Discrimination.

16. Mr, HONa (Singapore) saiJ that the world was currently abandonin9 the cold war
and entering a period of Bast-W.st co-operation. The major Powers had come to
reali.e that dial09ue was more fruitful thIn confrontation. While Sin9apore deemed
the new political mood to be encouraging, it believe( that it was not yet time to
be euphoric. It was clear that, although the rule of ideol09ies in international
politics mi9ht be comin9 to an end, paradoxically, there was an increase in
politics of race.

17. Racism was a complex and explosive issue, the most obvious example bein9 South
Africa, where racis~ was institutionali.ed. The elimination of apartheid, which
was a crime a9ainst humanity, was a priority tas~. While the reforms that had
recently been made were only superficial, they indicated that the Pretoria re9ime
had been forced to take international opinion into account. It was necessary to
continue to put pressure on Pretoria until that repugnant system was abolished.
Singapore hoped that the eight political prisoners who were to be released would be
released speedily, and wished that Mr. Mandela could be amon9 them. Sin~\pore,

which had consistently supported the stru9g1e of the people of South Africa a9ainst
Aparthekd, reaffirmed its support for that cause, while rec09n!.ing that there were
also forms of raclal discrimination i~ other parts of the world.

18. Sinqapore believed that racial and cultural heterogeneity were not a
disadvantage or a problem. On the contrary, they could be a source of strenqth and
could help to enrich a society. Singapore was a mUlti-racial societYI seventy-six
per cent of Its popUlation was Chinese, 15 per cent was Malay, 7 per c~nt was
Indian and Pakistani and 2 per cent was from other racial qroups. In addition to
those differences in nationalitt, there were linguistic, cultural and religious
differences. Racial strife was not unknown. Singapore had achieved its
independence 24 years earlier and the Government had immediately understood that
racial harmony and economic development went hand in hand and that progress could
not be achieved in one of those areas while neglecting the other. The principle of
non-discrimination on grounds of race, religion, descent or place of birth was
enshrined in the national conatitutio». Four official languages, namely, Malay,
Chinese, Tamil a~d Bn91ish, were used in the media and in Government documents.
Every citizen was free to practice his religion, culture and customs. Moreover,
the exploitation of racial and cultural differences for political purposes was
prohibited. In spite of the encoutaqing re~ults that had been obtained to date,
the Government was far from being satisfied and continued to be alert t~ the
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dangers Qf racial cQnflict. In 1988 a new electQral system had been intrQduced tQ
ensure that minQrity grQups WQuld have the QppQrtunity to participate in PQlitical
life and would always be represented in Parliament. While it was not his intentiQn
tQ hQld Singapore up as a model of political and economic development, he pointed
out that his country'. experience indicated that the promotion of racial harmony
b..~efited every citizen, regardless of his race, colour or religion.

lQ. The Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination would soon enter
its .eventh year. From the various reports of the Secretary-General and of the
United Nation. agencies, it was clear that much remained to be done and that the
task, which would be arduous, called fQr collective action and political will.
However, the final result WQuld depend primarily on the actions that were taken by
each sovereign Government. What th3 internatiQnal community could do was to seek a
rational approach to encourage respect for human rights and fundamental freedQms
and, if necessary, to enforce compliance with those principles. The international
community shQuld assist in promoting greater awarenoss of the injustices and the
dangers that resulted from racism and racial discriminatiQn.

20. Miss ZEB (Pakistan) said that her delegation reserved the right to intervene
at a later stage on agenda item 105. As to items 89 and 100, she pointed out that,
while the international community had long condemned racism, racial discrimination
and apartheid as a negation of the principles enshrined in the Charter and in the
Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the regime of South Africa continued tQ

ignore United Nations resolutions and the will of the international community. In
recent weeks, that regime had tried to hoodwink the world with SQme superficial
measures for reforming its apartheid policy. However, it would be naive to believe
that the system CQuld be reformedl accordingly, it was necessary to insist on its
total elimination. It was imperative to implement the embargo prQvided fQr in
Security Council resolution 418 (1977), the comprehensive and mandatQry sanctiQns
provided for in the General Assembly resQlutions and the oil embargQ. Only
political, diplomatic, economic, military and cultural iSQlaLlon would compel SQuth
Africa to renounce that institutiQnalized fQrm of racial discrimillation. In that
regard, her delegation looked forward with interest tQ the first special sessiQn Qf
the General Assembly on apartheid and its destructivA consequences in southern
Africa, which was scheduled fQr December.

21. The recent elections in South Afri~a, frQm which the vast majority of the
people had been excluded, were a farce that shOUld be rejected as illegitimate. As
long as political Qrganizations such as the African NatiQnal Congress and the Pan
Africanist Congress were banned, and political prisoners like Nelson Mandela
cQntinued tQ be incarcerated, any cQnstructive dialQgue involving the wishes and
will of the puople was impossible. Injustice and human suffering had not
diminishea, but Qn the contrary had reinforced the res~lve of the South African
people tQ continue their struggle fQr freedom and justice.

22. Racial discrimination and r~cism did nQt exist in Pakistan and its
CQnstitutiQn guaranteed that there shQuld be nQ discriminatiQn in the fields Qf
political, civil, econQmic, sQcial and cultural rights. Pakistan had been Qne of
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the first countri.s to sign .nd ratify the Int.rnational Conv.ntion on the
Blimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination and it was also a party to the
Conv.ntion on the Suppression and Punishment of the Crim. of Apartheid. It had
cOD,iste~tly condemned the Pretoria regim., had avoided all .conomic and cultural
contacts with South Africa, and was totally committed to the cause ot freeoom and
justice in that part of the world.

23. Th. int.rnational community must make a conc.rted bid to achieve total
elimination of racism and racial discrimination, .specially at a time when the
indep.nd.nc. of Namibia s.emed to be becominq a r.ality. The Organization'S
success there sho~ld not dampen its .fforts to combat racism and racial
discriminationl during the last three years of the Second Decade th. international
community must intensify its efforts.

24. Consid.ration of the qu.stion of racial discrimination would be incomplete
without r.ferenc. to the tragedy of the Palestinian people and condemnation of the
inhuman polici•• practised by Israel against the Arab and Palestinian population of
the occupied ter~itori.s. The brutal .ffort to suppress the inhifadah could not
wipe out a movement temp.r.d by years of struggle and adve~.ity. On the contrary,
it had reinforc.d the faith of the Pal.stinian people in its destiny and lent
viqour to its .fforts to realize its inalienable rights. Her delegation reiterated
Pakiltan', r.solv. to support the Palestinian people in its righteous struggle.
The world community should assume its obligations and force Iurael to restore the
inalienable rights of the Pal.stinian people, without which lastin? peace in the
Middl. BaIt was inconceivable.

25. H.r d.legation had studied with interest the report of the Secretary-G&naral
on the impl.mentation of the Programme of Action for the Second Decade to Combat
Racism and Racial Discrimination. General Assembly resolution 43/91, adopted in
1988, contained significant steps against racism. It was heartening to note that n
great number of the r~commendations relating to the Programme of Action for the
period 1985-1989 had already been exec~ted. Maximum publicity must be given to
efforts und.r the United Nations system to combat racism, aB well as to tne
International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racism and Racial
Discrimination, and States which had not yet acceded to it should be urged to do so.

26. The current financial crisis facing the Committee on the Elimination of ~acidl

Discrimination was a source of concern and she urged all States parties to honour
their obligations so as to enable the Committee to carry on its important work.
Pakistan had already paid its contribution and supported the appeal of the
Secretary-General to all Governments, organizations and individuals to contribute
generously to the Trust Fund for the Programme for the Decade.

27. The discriminatory treatment meted out to migrant workers and their families
was often due to traditional prejudices and ethnic, religious or economic factors.
In taking measures to preserve the linguistic and cultural identity of those
worker~, therefore, care must be taken to ensure that those measures were not used
to isolate them from the mainstream of national life. Her delegation accordingly
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lupported the organization of leminars such al the one held in Athens 1n
September 1989 on cultural dialogue between the countriea of orlgin and the hOlt
countrie. of migrant workerl, and allo looked forward to the early compl.tion and
adoption of the dratt Convention on the Rights ot Migrant Workerl.

28. In conclusion, she reiterated Pakistan'~ wholehearted support for the
objectlves 0' the International Convention on the Suppression and P~nilhm.nt of the
Crime of Aparth.id. Her ~overnment and peopl. were fully committed to the complete
dismantling of the l~arthei4 system and were confident that the concerted efforts
of the international community would prove succe.sful.

29. Ms. XOk0NtAI (Byelorulsian Soviet Socialist RepUblic) said that her country
was a party to the various international instruments adopted by the Unit.d Nations
1n it, ettorts to cumbat racism and racial discrimination, such aa the Convention
on the Prevention and Punishment ot the Crime of Genocide, the International
Convontion on the Suppression and Putlis~~ent of the Crime of AQarth.i4 and the
International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination.
In April 1089, Byelorus.ia had withdrawn the reservations it had made upon
ratifying the document whereby it recognized the compullory jurildiction of the
International C~urt of Justice in regard to .uch agreements. Participation by all
Member Stat.s of the United Nationll in the existing international conventionl
cOD.tituted che best proof of their determination to fulfil the purposel of the
United Nations. Byolorussia submitted periodic reports in that connection.

30. The financial difficulties which the Committee on the Elimination of Racial
Discrimination had encountered in recent yearl, obliging it to shorten or even
suspend its sessions were a matter of great concern to her delegation. On. way of
101vJug the problem would be for the General Assembly to decide to financ. the
Committee's activities temporarily from the regular budget.

31. The internati~nal community continued to grapple with the task of eliminating
the policy of aplrtheid in South Africa, that serious form of institutionalized
discrimination had not been alleviated by the sup.rfIcial reforms recently
introduced. The Dparth'~ regime continued to possess a wide range of w.apons,
such as th, death penalty, the detention ot hundreds of thousands of people,
including children, religious leaders and women, for lonq periods without trial,
and the or9anized killinq of leaders of proqrussive movements. The coming to power
of President de Kler.k had given rise tu a certain optimism in the Western m.dia
req8r~ing the possibility of a dialo9ue between political and r.liqioul l.ad.rl and
the establishment of a free and democratic government. What negotiations w.r.
possible es long as opposition leaders such as Nelson Mandela remain.d in jail?
President de Klerk's plan did not meet the rightful demands of the South African
people for the establishment of a lawful de~IOCrQcy based on the principle of on,
person, on. vote.

32. Most members of th, international community, including the Byelorussian Soviet
Socialist Republic, believAd that apartheid could not be reformed but must be
totally eliminated. The Member States of the United Nations should impl.ment fully
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such measures as the Qil embargQ decided upQn by the Security CQuncil and intensify
the internatiQnal iSQlation of the Pretoria regime. FurthermQre, massive aid
should be given to the demQcratic and liberation movements in South Africa. The
search for peaceful means Qf eliminating apartheid and establishing a democratic
and non-racial State in SQuth Africa was a priority for the United NatiQns and, as
the report of the Secretary-General (E/1989/42/Add.3) stressed, such action would
be successful only if the international community united all its efforts.

33. As was shown in the replies of Governments to the Secretary-General's
questionnaire Qn the implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second
Decade tQ Combat Racism and Racial DiscriminatiQn (E/1989/42 and Add.2), in many
countries no effort had been spared to prevent manifestations Qf racism and racial
discriminatiQn, through measures such as constitutional protectiQn fQr the rights
and freedQms Qf citizens and instituting penalties under the law for violation of
thQse rights. The Global Consultation held in Geneva in October 1988 (E/1989/48)
had revealed that in many countries there existed organizatiQns and movements which
supported and advQcated racism, neo-racism and neo-fascism. The memory of the
racist crimes committed during the SecQnd WQrld War shQuld prQmpt all to eliminate
those laws which, in some cQuntries, permitted the existence Qf groups proclaiming
the superiQrity Qf SQme human beings over others on grQunds of their skin cQIQur,
sex or religious beliefs.

34. The United Nations and the specialized agencies should take part in the world
campaign Qf public information Qn human rights and should Qrganize regiQnal and
internatiQnal seminars to prepare a cQllection Qf laws that CQuld serve as a model
fQr many cQuntries in the enactment of further legislatiQn against racial
discrimination.

35. The United NatiQns could resolve complex contempQrary problems in the
econQmic, humanitarian or political fields. Its authQrity and the effectiveness of
its actiQn depended on the degree to which Member States implemented the
resQlutiQns Qf the United NatiQns in their domestic Qr fQreign pQlicy. ByelQrussia
WQuld cQntinue tQ implement the PrQgramme Qf Action for the Second Decade to Combat
Racism and Racial DiscriminatiQn and tQ wQrk fQr the tQta1 eliminatiQn from the
civilized wQrld Qf such shameful phenomena as racism, racial discriminatiQn and
apartheid.

36. Mr. SON SOUBERT (DemQcratic Kampuchea), speaking Qn items 89 and 100, said
that the situation in CambQdia had not imprQved since the Vietnamese Qccupation of
his country in 1979. The SQcialist Republic of Viet Nam had annQunced with great
fanfare that it had withdrawn all its occupation troops on 26 September 1989.
Currently, however, in contrast to the Soviet Union, which had accepted the rQle Qf
the United NatiQns in supervising the withdrawal Qf its trQQp~ from Afghanistan,
Viet Nam had QppQsed such a rQle because it CQuld nQt justify the cQIQnial and
imperialist administration it had left in place by maintaining a puppet regime in
Phnom Penh. The Cambodian paop1e had thus been deprived of its right tQ
self-determination. The millions of Vietnamese cQlonists who had followed tho
occupation troops would appropriate the right to vote and thus distort the
elections.
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37. Deprivation of the right to self-determination represented one of the most
serious forms of racial discrimination and a violation of human rights.
Accordingly, the coalition Government of Democratic Kampuchea, under the leadership
of His Royal Highness Norodom Sihanouk, demanded that the United Nations should
participate in supervising free and general elections in Cambodia. The Socialist
Republic of Viet Nam had rejected the proposal of Prince Sihanouk, made at the
Paris Conference on Cambodia, that a quadripartite interim Government of national
unity should be formed and given the responsibility for preparing such elections.
To make the foreign occupation of Cambodia official through a puppet government
would be the equivalent of maintaining the former situation in Namibia or the
apartheid regime in South Africa.

38. What was currently happening in Cambodia was not simple genocide but something
even more serious: ethnocide, the most evil manifestation of racial
discrimination, as it represented not only the physical but also the ethnic and
cultural assassination of the Cambodian people. Currently the Communist Vietnamese
regime prohibited the teaching of the Khmer language in the schools of the Buddhist
monasteries while the teaching of the Vietnamese language had been compulsory since
1984, so that the more than 1 million Vietnamese colonists in Cambodia represented
a Hanoi fifth column. Such viet..namization, which was a continuation of the process
of racial discrimination against the Khmer population, had assumed the form of
Marxist indoctrination in which Ho Chi-Minh had been elevated to the pantheon of
the saviour deities of the peoples of South-East Asia.

39. In social and political terms, the Cambodian people could not express itself
freely, nor exercise its right to self-determination, and had seen itself reduced,
as in all colonial systems, to subordinate roles, as second-class citizens assigned
to forced labour and ghettos. Amnesty International had denounced violations of
human rights, particularly those of political prisoners. In her reports dated
May 1985 and March 1986, the ethnologist Marie-Alexandrine Martin of the French
National Centre of Scientific Research had denounced the torture and arbitrary
executions of the Khmer of Cambodia and the Khmer Krom. The prisons in Phnom Penh
and the provinces continued to be filled with political prisoners and the
International Committee of the Red Cross had not been permitted to visit them since
1979.

40. The forced labour in unhealthy areas to which the Khmer population had been
subjected on the pretext that the purpose of the work was for defence or the
building of socialism, malaria, mines and malnutrition had produced victims among
intellectuals, studen'~ and women. The forced recruitment of Khmer youth for the
army of the puppet regime had caused hundreds to flee to camps in the border
areas. All those planned exactions by the Vietnamese colonialists were no more
than forms of racial discrimination. In addition, the colonization and war imposed
by the Vietnamese expanionists kept the Khmer people in a state of economic
penury. In the ten years of Vietnamese occupation, Cambodia, which had at one time
been an exporter of rice, had not been able to meet its own needs as the harvest,
together with valuable timber, rubber and fish, had been used to supply the army of
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occupltion Ind pay for the arms lupplied by the Soviet Union. The Cambodian plople
were like Itrangerl in their own land. They found themlelves lubjected to labour
Ind taxel from which the Vietnamese colonists were exempt while in addition the
lattlr occupied thl richelt land, from which the indigenoul Khmlr population had
beln e.peUed.

41. AI thl Miniltlr for Foreign Aff~irl of Singapore had Itated in the General
A••embly, if the South African. should decide to withdraw their forces from Namibia
but maintained the Windhoek r'gime a. the excluNivI Government of Namibia, without
aonaeding the right of SWAPO to partiaipate in legitimatl Illction., South Africa
would immediatlly bl denounced and the Namibia r'gime would be conlidlred illegal
and in.talled by foreign occupation force., that, howevlr, wal exactly what Viet
Nam was trying to do in Cambodia.

42. Thl Cambodia~ National Resiltance and the coalition Government of Democratic
lampuchea, undlr tne leaderlhip of Prince Norodom Sihanouk, had blln Itruggling for
tIn years to re.tore to the Cambodian people their legitimate right to
self-determination and, on the basis of thl principles of the Charter of the United
Nation., had a.kld all Members to .upport their legitimate .trllggle until the
Cambodian people recoverld ita digni~y which had blln defiled by the r'gime of
foreign occupation and colonialization.

43. Mr. ~L-S~UD (Saudi Arabia), .peaking in exerci.e of the right ol reply, .ai6
that he had beln lurprised by the statement made at the previous mleting by the
Oblerver for the Holy See, who wa. a respected and respectable per~onality. In
paragraph 5 of the text of that statement, the Observer had stated that in some
countries it was compulsory for citizens to practi.e a particular religion, for
example, Islam. That statement was equivalent to saying that Islam was a form of
racism. If someone else had made such a statement it might have been thought that
the speaker was an ignorant person who had no knowledge of Islam or who wished to
harm Islam. But Archbishop Martino was a man of deep knowledge, a man who
understood the very foundations of Islam and was aware that certain cults imposed
principles which bore no relationship to religion. Accordingly, when the person
making such a statement in such a forum was a representative like
Archbishop Martino, it must be denounced in the name of Saudi Arabia and all
Muslims in the United Nations. In addition, it would be appropriate fo~ the
observer for the Holy See to withdraw his remarks and make a deeper study of Islam,
of the religion and tne current reality in the countries where it was practised.
Islam had never supported racisml it had resplcted all other religions and had
protected non-Muslims. Accordingly, he firmly rejected the statement of the
Observer for the Holy See and requested that the Observer retract what he had saId
at the previous meeting.
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44. Mr. 'L-AQT'IBl (Kuwait), apeaking in e~eroiae of the right of reply, laid that
at the time when ~te Pope wal viliting Indonelia, the mOlt populoul Illamic
country, it wal regrettable to hear part of the Itatement made in luch a forum by
hil repreaentative who wal e.prelling the view of the Vatican on racilm. In the
firlt place, it might be aaked why he had referred to the Illamic religion in
particu~~r. There were different religionl in the world and there were Statel and
locietiel i" 'Ah~~h lawl ba.ed on religion prevailed. Moreover, it wal to be hoped
that Archbi~lj~~.~, l·~~rtino, al repreaentative of the Vatican, would have had a better
knowledge of ill~. Accordingly he Ihould have known that, al waa clear from
hiatory, the S~A.riah contained provilionl which applied to non-Mua1iml and which
guaranteed relpect for religionl.

45. Mr. IIAD' (Iraq), Ipeaking In e.ercile of the right of reply, aald that he had
been lurprl.ed to hear the Itatement made by the Ob.erver for the Holy See, who had
referr~d to lomething which wa. unacceptable to MUl1im countrie.. The Conltitution
of Iraq declared Illam to be the State religion and, moreover, guaranteed re.pect
f?r all the other re1igionl mentioned in the Holy Book, the Koran. No one could be
forced to adopt a religion. Furthermore, re1igiouI freedom and 'u.tice within the
Illamic nation were guaranteed. A~thou9h it waa _ MUIlim country, Iraq oblerved
the firlt day of the year al an official holiday, a day celebrated by all religionl.

46. He wilhed to remind the Oblerver for the Holy See that mOlt European countries
allowed Ialamic ideologiel to be attacked under the guile of freedom of thought,
but they conaidered any attack on the Chriltian religion to be againlt the law.
That was d. facto dilcrimination. Moreover, there wal not a aingle MUllim country
which had mOlques for white people and mosquel for black people, all people,
regardlela of Ikin colour, were equal in the mOlquel. Neverthe1ell, in lome
non-Mua1im countriea there were churche. for whitea and churche. for black.. It
would therefore have been fair for the Observer for the Holy See to mention such
racial diacrimination and to requelt that that aituation allo be aboliahed. The
Obaerver for the Holy See had not once mentioned the moat open form of
discrimination, namely, discrimination affecting the right of people. to
aelf-determination, he had not mentioned the right of the Pale,tinianl, which wal
contained in all the holy bookl. One of the mOlt important human rightl wal the
right to lelf-determination but, al wal well known, the Paleltinian people wal
being IUbjected to torture, expulsion and other brutal actl. The diltinguilhed
Observer for the Holy See Ihould adopt a more conciliatory attitude and relpect the
religions and fee1ingl of otherl.

47. Mi'l ZEB (Pakistan), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that it
was regrettable that, at a time when all sectors of world society were endeavouring
to est~blish bonds of understanding, the Observer for the Holy See had made a
statement which could only sow discord among religions and the peoplel which
practised them. She supported the statements of the representatives of Saudi
Arabia and Kuwait and, on behalf of the countries members of the Organization of
the Islamic ~onfe"ence, recalled the items on the Third Committee's agenda, and
not.d that the corument of the Observer for the Holy See, which was based on
distorted facts, was cOinpletely out of context. In an age in which everyone
preached tolerance, that kind of statement, which gave risA to divisions, should
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hav, been avoided. It should be left to the judgement of the members of the Third
Committee to decide which religion had been the most tolerant in the courle of
history.

48. Mr. ALASE (Islamic Republic of Iran), speaking in .xercis. of the right of
reply, said that there was no doubt that the Illamic countriel were very tolerant
towardl other religionsl that was a historical fact. In the Islamic countries,
religious minorities had the right to keep and hand down their beliefs, their
religious practices, their culture and their language. Regrettably, some societies
violated the right of Illamic minorities on the basis of racist ideologies.

49. It was neither logical nor fair to pose the question of anti-Semitism during
the Second Wo&'ld War without mentioning the rights of the Pallstinianl, which w.re
being vio1atea by a racist regime. In the Islamic countries, the Jews .njoyed the
sam. r.sp.ct as Muslims and oth.r non-Islamic grnupl. Th. Pal.stinians w.r.
currently fighting to regain their homeland in order to 1iv. th.re and to .x.rcise
th.ir rights - rights which were being violated by the racist Ilra.li regime.

50. Archbilhop MARTINQ (Observer for the Holy S.e), speaking in ex.rcise of the
right of reply, assured the distinguished repr'lent~tiv'l of the Muslim States that
the Holy See had the greatest respect for Islam. The Holy See was currently
conducting a fruitful dialogue with Islam and hoped that the dialogue would
continue and d••p.n. The Holy See did not consid.r Islam to b. racilt and ~ad by
no m.ans intended to make that claim in its previous statement. Nor did it
consid.r that Islam att.mpted to impose its religion on others.

51. In his previous statement, he had referred to the Palestinians and reca11~d

that, in that regard, he had said that "the Palestinians, although living on their
own land, are subjected to humiliating conditions - conditions which the Holy See
has not hesitate~ to denounce, 8S it ~.fends equally the right of the Israelis and
of the Palestini~ns to a homeland". Moreover, he had not been the only one to
refer, at the previous meeting, to religious discrimination in con~ection with
racism.

52. The Holy See knew that, when properly applied, Islamic law contained
guarantees and safeguards regarding its application to non-MUSlims. Nevertheless,
it should be rnentioned that, recently, thOle guarantees and safeguards had been
violated in e number of countries - of course, not in all the predominantly Muslim
countries. Such violations constituted abuses of the correct application of
Islamic law. It was necessary to refer to those cases, especially since there were
movements which in some places were calling for a broader application of Islamic
law. It should be added that in one very well-known case in which a Christian had
been flogged in clear violation of the Shariah, a number of Muslim authorities had
made statements against what they had defined as an incorrect application of
Islamic law.
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53. T~e Holy See wa. very plealed that relation. between Christian. an~ Muslims
had improved in recent decadel, ahd hoped that the dialogue and co-operation would
oontinue 10 tbat peoples all over the world could exercise their civil ri9htl and
have tho freedom to worahip God a. th.ir con.cience dictated.

54. Mr. GALAL (19ypt), .poakin9 in exerci.e of the ri9ht of reply, laid that the
.xplanatory statement made by the Oba.rv.r for the Holy See confirmed his
imprelsion that, in para9raph 5 of the t.xt of the ori9inal .tatement by the Holy
S.e, there had been a printin9 error, since the typewriter u.ed by the Observer for
the Holy See dated from medieval time. when the tribunal. of the InQuisition and
autol-da-f. were the order of the day. Throu9hout the Mntir. hi.tory of Islam,
there had n.ver been any in.titutions of that kind in Mu.lim countri.s. Muslim
b.li.ver., eVln if they lived und.r "the oppre.don of the Shadah", as the
Obs.rver for the Holy S.e mi9ht .ay, enjoyed full guarantee., if an error was made
in the appli~ation of any law. in certain countries, that wal .omethin9 which
concerned them alone.

55. Mr. TAHA (Sudan), .peaking in exerci.e of the right of reply, .xpr••••d hi.
altonishmont at the content of the .tatement of tb. Ob.erv.r for tbe Holy See, in
which tbe Sbarian was linked witb racism. Tbe rejoinder of the Ob.erver to tb.
r.plie. of Mu.lim del.gation. bad been ev.n more lurprising. AI a repr••eatative
of an Ialamic country, he wiab.d to .tat. tbat it was incorr.ct to link tb. Sbariah
witb racism, an opinion wbicb .hould be r.ject.d because Ialam was the religion of
tolerance and piety and not a religion ba.ed on racial di.crimination. I.lam
respected all that was lac red and it was to be boped that tbe Ob.erver for tbe Holy
S.e would correct bis error and not repeat it.

The melting rOl. at 5.15 p.m.
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